PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 20, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 20, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Town Manager’s Report

Municipal Partnership Act – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that, on February 15, 2007, Governor Deval Patrick filed with the Massachusetts General Court “An Act Establishing the Municipal Partnership Act.”  Mr. Sylvia explained the two main purposes of the bill: (1) to improve and strengthen relations with the three hundred and fifty one communities in Massachusetts through initiatives such as the establishment of a new Director of Municipal Affairs in the Department of Revenue’s Division of Local Services, and (2) to provide cities and towns with management strategies and the possibility of diversifying our revenue base through new local tax options and initiatives.  Mr. Sylvia provided the Board with the full text of the proposed act, and he noted that the bill has been endorsed by the Massachusetts Municipal Association.  

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt Licenses
Plymouth Philharmonic, 16 Court Street requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for March 8, 2007 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. for a fundraiser to be held at Kiskadee Coffee House, 16 Main Street.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for Plymouth Philharmonic.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Our House Services, 40 Russell Street requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for February 22nd and February 23rd, from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for dinner and wine tasting.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Change of D/B/A (Liquor)

RK Restaurant Associates, Inc. d/b/a Brick Alley Tavern requested to change their d/b/a from Brick Alley Tavern to T-Bones Roadhouse.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Change of D/B/A for RK Restaurant Associates.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Automatic Amusement (New)

North End Tavern, Inc., 231 Standish Avenue, Glen J. Fernandes requested an Automatic Amusement License (New) for one (1) Tee Golf video machine.
Issuance of the above license is subject to the building department determining if there is enough square footage to accommodate this.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Automatic Amusement License (New) for North End Tavern.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Minutes from February 6, 2007 – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the February 6, 2007 meeting of the Board of Selectmen.  Voted 4-0, approved.  
Minutes from February 13, 2007 – On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the February13, 2007 meeting of the Board of Selectmen.  Voted 3-0-1, approved, with Selectman Malaguti abstaining from the vote, as he was not in attendance at the February 13th meeting. 

Roads Advisory Committee - The Board approved the creation of the Roads Advisory Committee.  This committee will work with the Department of Public Works and report to the Board of Selectmen to review and make recommendations on the classification of roads; requests for paving MCSC roads; requests for upgrading RCR roads; road management issues; betterment assessment issues; and other road-related issues at the request of the Board of Selectmen.  
Public Comment

Catherine Weinstein, Plymouth resident, addressed the Board with her concerns regarding inconsistent taxi fares among the varying taxi services in town.  She urged the Board to consider requiring fare meters, to ensure that fees are charged fairly and consistently.
Mr. Sylvia explained that the issue of meters has been debated over the years but that, to date, a case has not been made to implement meters.  The Town, he said, can look into suspected violations of the Town’s bylaws on taxi fares.  He encouraged Ms. Weinstein to set up appointment with him to discuss her concerns further.  Chairman Quintal agreed that this matter should be looked into, as he wants to ensure that residents are charged and treated fairly. 
Department of Revenue Report
Mr. Sylvia explained to the Board that, on a request made by the Town to the Department of Revenue (DOR), the Division of Local Services conducted an extensive review of the Town’s financial management practices.   The review, he said, is an excellent tool through which he and his staff can recognize challenges and implement changes for improvement.  Various departments, Mr. Sylvia noted, were included in the process of the review.  
Mr. Sylvia went on to explain that the Division’s review team made thirty-seven recommendations covering four categories: Overall Financial Management, Budget, Town Meeting, and Other.   The Town’s response plan, he noted, will be made available on the Town’s website. 
Joe Markarian of the Division of Local Services addressed the Board and described the review process provided for Plymouth’s financial management practices.  He noted Plymouth’s unique character, pointing out how its geographic size gives it a rural quality, while its population and expanse drive a city-size budget.  He went on to explain that all departments within Town Hall who deal with the flow of money were included in the process and reviewed for checks and balances.  Mr. Markarian highlighted some of the recommendations his department provided in their review.  While Plymouth Town Hall generally functions well, Mr. Markarian said, it is worth noting how work environment and morale can affect the Town’s ability to attract and retain good people.  This, he said, will require attention.  To spare the Town’s financial staff from operating in perpetual budget mode, Mr. Markarian recommended, the Town could strive to limit the number of Town Meetings it holds and/or the nature of business conducted at each specific meeting.  This, he said, could allow the town to function in a more planned—not rushed—manner.  Ultimately, Mr. Markarian said, the powers of the Board of Selectmen and Finance Committee to handle budget items and line-item transfers, prudent use of finance committee reserves, and realistic budgets will create a managed use of Town’s revenue and reserves without overburdening staff.  

Mr. Markarian stated that Plymouth’s response to their report was more thorough than any they have seen, and he noted that this is a compliment to the Town’s management staff.   He reminded the Board that the Town has no obligation to respond to his department’s review, and that it is up to the Board to prioritize and evaluate the implementation of their recommendations.
After a brief question and answer period between the Board and Mr. Markarian, the Board and Mr. Sylvia thanked and complimented Mr. Markarian and his staff for their honesty and accessibility during the review process.   Mr. Sylvia then turned the presentation over to Bruce Miller, Finance Director for the Town of Plymouth.  
Mr. Miller explained that, combined with the independent auditor’s report, the Division’s report is a very comprehensive and informative review, as well as a catalyst for positive change.  In his presentation, Mr. Miller outlined and detailed the Division’s recommendations and the Town’s implementation plans in response to the review.  Mr. Miller informed the Board and the audience that the full text of the Financial Management Review can be found on the Division of Local Services website (Massachusetts Department of Revenue), and he reiterated that the Town’s response plan would be made available on the Town’s website.
Selectman Schena noted the straightforward nature of the recommendations and responses, and he posed questions to Mr. Miller regarding stabilization funds and the practice of earmarking funds for capital improvements.  Mr. Miller responded that the Town is moving away from using the stabilization fund and earmarking and, instead, is broadening its approach to leveraging and balancing revenues within the current year.
Selectman Schena concurred with the recommendation that the Town make better use of the Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee, to keep the Town on track with fiscally responsible polices.  Selectman Malaguti noted that the orientation process for new Capital Outlay members can be arduous, requiring a steep learning curve, and he recommended that improvements be made to streamline the process.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Charter charges the Town Manager with the responsibility of setting the Capital Planning process, but Town Meeting would need to decide any major changes to the committee.  He recommended that further input be gathered from the Board and members of the Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee.  Selectman Malaguti said that he would follow up on this.
Selectman Loewenberg noted Mr. Markarian’s comments on how office space and work environment affect the Town’s ability to attract and maintain high-level staff, and she asked Mr. Sylvia to elaborate.  Mr. Sylvia explained that a new municipal facility would provide a solution, but since that is a long-range plan, he and other Department Heads have convened to discuss the availability and/or reconfiguration of additional space at Town Hall as a short-term remediation.   The lack of ample parking, Mr. Sylvia noted, is also part of Town Hall’s ongoing challenge with space availability, and short-term solutions are being pursued.
Chairman Quintal called a five minute break.  He reconvened the meeting at 8:40 p.m.
Joint Meeting With the Planning Board

The Selectmen convened a joint meeting with the Planning Board.

Present: 
Larry Rosenblum

Marc Garrett

Paul McAlduff

On a motion by Mr. McAlduff, seconded by Mr. Rosenblum, the Planning Board voted 3-0 to call the meeting to order.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Rosenblum, Mr. Garrett, and Mr. McAlduff for attending.

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board of Selectmen asked to convene this joint meeting to discuss three particular topics: 

· The prioritization and implementation of Master Plan recommendations.
· The process of identifying long-term strategies to meet the Town’s industrial, commercial (non-retail), and office land needs.

· The review of current and future uses of Town-owned land.

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, outlined the aforementioned initiatives for the Board:  
Implementation of the Master Plan
Mr. Hartmann reviewed the Master Plan Recommendation list distributed to the Board.  He asked that each Board member review the list of recommendations and rank each one as either a high, medium, or low priority for the Town.  The Planning Board, Mr. Hartmann said, is conducting the same reviewing process.  Once he receives ranking responses from the members of both boards, he explained, he will evaluate and compile their answers and provide a follow-up report on the direction both Boards have provided to his department.  
Mr. McAlduff, Mr. Garrett, and Mr. Rosenblum provided the Board with their insight on the ranking assignment.   Suggestions were made to cluster priorities according to the values each member classifies as important to Plymouth’s future (i.e. conservation, economic development, infrastructure, etc.).   Success, Mr. Garrett noted, will be evident by the range of needs met through thoughtful prioritization.   

Mr. Rosenblum pointed out the elements he views as key to the Master Plan Implementation: high-level staff, active committees, public input, and leadership.   In reference to leadership, Mr. Rosenblum suggested that, in order to have someone who can ask difficult questions and lead the process, a full-time commitment will be required that is not available from the Town’s already overburdened staff.  If the resources are available, he suggested, the Town should consider appointing a qualified individual to provide vision, direction, and follow-through throughout the Master Plan Implementation process. 
Mr. Hartmann acknowledged that he will always accept additional staffing in his office, but he noted that the Master Plan Implementation process would not be as far along if his current staff had not been able to rise to the task.  Mr. Hartmann said that he would prefer to utilize the varying skills and expertise of his entire staff, rather than one dedicated person, for the management of the implementation.
Members of both boards commended Mr. Hartmann and his staff for the work they have done on the Master Plan.  Agreement was evident among board members on the idea of proactive, long-term planning, as distinguished from reactive, day-to-day activities.   
Discussion ensued between the boards regarding priorities, process, and collaboration.  
Selectman Schena offered his wishes for the Board of Selectmen to play an active role in the Master Plan process, reviewing monthly progress and engaging in regular discussions about the Town’s future.  If ultimate responsibility sits with the Board of Selectmen, he said, the Board needs to ramp-up their level of involvement and avoid fragmentation of its power.  In any case, he said, each board will need to wield its powers and call upon the other to collaboratively handle the issues facing the Town.  Selectman Schena pointed out that, if both boards are against something or for something, their combined forces could truly make things happen and do what is right for the community.

Chairman Quintal agreed that, since the Board gets the brunt of community reaction to major decisions, the Board needs to become more involved in the process. He expressed concerns over the increasing numbers of condos in the waterfront district, the loss of the County Courthouse in downtown Plymouth, and the lack of proper buffer zones around major commercial developments (Colony Place, in particular); these issues, he said, will have a major impact on the Town’s overall character.    
Mr. McAlduff acknowledged Chairman Quintal’s concerns about condo development and the loss of the County Courthouse, but he reminded the Board to look at the successes the Town has had with The Pinehills and the approaching 40R project at Cordage Commerce Center.  
Mr. Rosenblum noted that, while the market and economy are unavoidable variables in the development of Plymouth, the Town does have an opportunity to control its public infrastructure and protect its natural resources.   He pointed out the loss of Exit 7 from local access to Route 3 during MassHighway’s Route 44 project, and how this ultimately will affect the Town’s ability to realize the potential of the 40R project at Cordage.  This, he said, is an example of why Plymouth needs to assert its voice and its Master Plan vision within State-led projects that will ultimately shape our infrastructure.  
Mr. Garrett noted that, while the Town invested a significant amount of money into the Master Plan document, it is a tool and not a charter.  Zoning, he said, can only go so far in bringing the vision of the Master Plan to fruition.  Updating outdated zoning tools and being more aggressively involved in legislative policy (as it pertains to planning and development), he said, may help the Town and its residents best realize the best and most balanced use of property in a proactive, rather than reactive manner.  
Town Land Inventory Committee
Industrial, Commercial (Non-Retail), & Office Land Study Committee
Mr. Hartmann explained the draft charges for the proposed Town Land Inventory Committee and Industrial, Commercial (Non-Retail), & Office Land Study Committee.  These committees, he noted, will make periodic presentations to the Board of Selectmen and the Planning Board in joint session on major findings, review of draft goals/objectives, and recommendations and priorities.  Ultimately, these committees will assist in the Master Plan Implementation process by reviewing existing land use, identifying potential sites and appropriate use, and collecting input from the community.  

Selectman Malaguti expressed concern over the creation of additional committees, and Selectman Schena echoed his concerns.   Selectman Schena asked if the Board could revisit the creation of these committees in a few weeks, to have ample time to address the Board’s concerns and evaluate the need for these committees.  No objections were made by either Board to this request.
Mr. Hartmann noted that these temporary committees will not be able to create anything that is inconsistent with the vision of the Selectmen and Planning Board.  These committees, he said, will be able to perform time-intensive research and collection of community input.  The constant pressures of preserving open space and creating affordable housing, Mr. Hartmann said, continue to force the Town to operate in a reactive manner.  These committees, he stressed, are intended to be the timely, valuable tools that the Town needs to decide what it wants to do (and what it can do) with its land.    The Planning Board, Mr. Hartmann noted, has already given its approval to the creation of these committees.
Selectman Schena asked Mr. Hartmann why he sought the creation of two separate committees, rather than one Master Plan Implementation Committee.  Mr. Hartmann responded that a committee designated for this one, overall purpose could feed into the fragmentation of the Board’s power that Selectman Schena wished to discourage.  Selectman Schena responded that, while he would prefer to work cooperatively, the Board has ultimate say over Town property, and thus it should hold jurisdiction over the creation of committees that would inventory, assess, and make recommendations on the Town’s land.  
Selectman Schena went on to note that he would support the formation of one committee to tackle these issues, and he asked if both boards would be willing to take four weeks to discuss the creation of one centralized committee to review land in the context of the Master Plan Implementation.   No objections were made to Selectman Schena’s suggestion and request for more time.
Parking Fund Fee Review
The Board reconsidered the matter of modifying the fee charged to village center property owners desiring to make a payment in lieu of providing the required parking on-site.   

At the Board’s December 12, 2006 meeting, Lee Hartmann appeared before the Board to provide information on the Town’s Parking Fund Fee.  He explained that the Off-Street Parking Fund was established as a Zoning bylaw by Town Meeting in 1991, with the purpose of providing a means of payment to the Town in lieu of required on-site parking.  This fund was established with the additional intent of encouraging commercial investment while easing the burden of financing public parking off of taxpayers.  Mr. Hartmann explained at the December 16th meeting that the Planning Board had recommended 3-2 to set the fees at $8,000 for new construction and $6,000 for renovations or changes in use that increase the need for parking.
Selectman Loewenberg explained that she was reluctant to move forward on December 16th with establishing increased Parking Fund fees without further information on how the recommended fees were tabulated.  Other issues that were raised at that meeting, she noted, were how the money from this fund was used and how often the Zoning board imposed the Parking Fund condition.   She clarified that she questioned the seemingly arbitrary nature of the fee amounts, not the need to increase the fees.
Mr. McAlduff explained that the Parking Fund Fee is a tool to balance the strain of new construction or increased use with the creation of parking.  The money in this fund, he explained, can be used for new lots, repaving, parking improvements, etc.  The costs associated with building a parking structure that would provide 200 new spaces, Mr. McAlduff said, was the basis of the fee structure the Planning Board voted upon.  He explained that, under the current fee structure, the Fund will not generate sufficient revenue to provide a substantial amount of new parking.

Mr. Hartmann explained that the proposed $8,000 per-space fee for new construction is 75% of the median cost (per space) for structured parking.  

Selectman Schena asked members of the Planning Board to discuss their 3-2 vote to recommend the $8,000/$6,000 fee structure.  
Mr. Garrett explained that he and Planning Board member Loring Tripp voted against recommending the fee increase.  Mr. Garrett said that he adamantly opposed charging businesses a fee with no clear plan to spend the money.  If, he said, the money truly will be used and there is a plan for it, he would be willing to sit down and debate what the amount should be.  

Selectman Loewenberg agreed with Mr. Garrett’s reluctance to impose a fee for a fund with what appears to be no clear expenditure plan.  She noted that, during her tenure on the Zoning Board, she and her colleagues were never quite sure for what the Parking Fund Fee was to be used.  The Zoning Board will need to understand this better, she said, or they will likely not impose the fee.
Mr. Sylvia noted that fees collected for the Parking Fund have been expended for enhanced lighting in parking areas and, most notably, the study from which the Plymouth Development Corporation and the parking management was initiated. 
Mr. Hartmann explained that there are separate funds for the five different village centers, and fees are to be spent on the respective village center from which they are generated.  To date, fees have been collected in only the North Plymouth and Downtown funds.

Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve the Parking Fund Fee at $5,000 for new construction and $3,000 for renovations or changes in use that increase the need for parking.  There was no second.
A brief discussion ensued regarding the fee amounts, during which Selectman Loewenberg noted that she would only approve the new fees for the Parking Fund if Mr. Hartmann will make a presentation on the Fund and its fee structure to the Zoning Board.  Mr. Hartmann confirmed that he would provide this presentation.  Selectman Schena agreed that Zoning members need to view this fee as a priority set by the Board.

On a motion made by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to set the Parking Fund fee at $8,000 for new construction and $6,000 for renovations or changes in use that increase the need for parking.   Voted 4-0, approved.
Selectman Malaguti made subsequent motion to direct the Zoning Board to consistently impose the Parking Fund Fee.  There was no second.  Mr. Hartmann advised the Board that he would not recommend the proposed directive, as there is a discretionary clause within the Zoning bylaw that allows the Zoning Board to waive fees.  Yes, Mr. Hartmann said, the Zoning Board has waived Parking Fund Fees in the past, but likely only in projects outside of the village centers.    

Chairman Quintal suggested that the Zoning Board provide notification to the Town Manager for any instance they waive the Parking Fund Fee.
Chairman Quintal thanked the Planning Board for attending.    

On a motion by Mr. McAlduff, seconded by Mr. Rosenblum, the Planning Board voted 3-0 to adjourn their joint session with the Board of Selectmen.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Ticketing Complaint - Selectman Malaguti mentioned the complaint the Board received about a ticketing issue downtown.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Police Department is investigating the complaint.  
Parking Complaint - Selectman Malaguti noted a call regarding Central Parking employees using non-metered spaces.  Mr. Sylvia said that he will ask Denis Hanks, vice president of the Plymouth Development Corporation, to look into this matter.  
Plymouth Bulletin – Due to another complaint received regarding the unsolicited delivery of Plymouth Bulletin newspapers, Selectman Malaguti asked the Board if there is something that can be done about this matter.  The Board agreed to compose a letter to Community Newspapers, expressing their concern over the costs and nuisance associated with cleaning up and disposing of their publications, which appear to be littered about town.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that she will continue to look into the Town’s bylaws as they pertain to publications and litter.
Amplified Music / East Bay Grille – Selectman Malaguti echoed Selectman Schena’s comments from the previous meeting regarding the letter received from the management of East Bay Grille.  Selectman Malaguti wished to commend East Bay Grille for their proactive approach to addressing noise complaints about outdoor amplified music.  
Board Meetings at Other Town Locations – Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board consider periodically holding their meetings in different areas of town.  While it was noted that broadcasts of the meeting would not be live at locations other than Town Hall (due to technical constraints), the idea was well-received.  
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Quintal – Yes, Malaguti – Yes.

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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